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In this issue we focus on:
l Pension Freedom – For Some
l Advice is the Key

Pension Freedom – For Some
I write this as George Osborne puts his final touches to his Budget speech tomorrow and Mr Tsipras prepares
for his next eurozone ‘summit’ meeting. Whilst these major events proceed, there seems to be a mini-storm
brewing over the apparent inaccessibility of pension pots for those over 55. 

The new ‘Pension Freedom and Choice’ rules that came into effect 3 months ago provide savers aged 55 and
over with the ability to take some or all of their pension funds whenever they choose. At least that’s the theory
but, for many, the reality seems to be turning out rather differently.

Many millions of people have pension savings accumulated in the Occupational Pension Scheme of a current or
previous employer. Most such schemes were known as ‘Defined Contribution’ – or ‘Money Purchase’ type
arrangements, where the combined scheme assets are overseen by Trustees, who have responsibilities
(otherwise known as fiduciary duties) to act in a Member’s best interest. According to KPMG the Trustees of
perhaps 80% of such trust-based schemes are choosing not to offer pension freedom to their members. 

Now we have sympathy for anyone who has an urgent requirement to access pension savings but feels as
though they are being needlessly prevented from doing so. For them it must seem unfathomable to be blocked
from doing something of which the Government fully approves – but which their Pension Scheme trustees deny.

It seems that similar frustrations are being felt by many holders of insured Personal Pension Plans. Here the
impediments are of the Insurers’ requirements for their policyholders to take either proper independent advice or
to understand and adhere to published structural guidance, before access to their fund is granted. Equally
many Personal Pension policyholders and Scheme Members have apparently expressed frustration at their
inability to continue with either policy or scheme member investment, whilst simultaneously uplifting cash from
their individual arrangements. These developments have led one national daily (The Telegraph) to launch a
campaign against many of the major Insurers on behalf of the country’s older pension savers, under the slogan
‘make pension freedoms work!’.

So what’s going on? 
Well first of all the new rules which ensure pension freedom and choice are now firmly in place – and are readily
accessible to every member of a SSAS, or a SIPP. The new rules are also accessible to all Personal Pension
policyholders - but where the accumulated policy value exceeds £30,000, most Insurers impose a condition that
their policyholder seeks independent financial advice before proceeding with any benefit uplift. 

Now don’t become all dewy-eyed at the concept of caring insurance companies wanting only the best for their
policyholders. No, what concerns the Insurers is the inherent liabilities that might lurk within any benefit delivery
action. True, when granting access to the monies invested within a policy, Insurers are neither giving nor offering
advice - they would simply be delivering benefits to their investing member under heavily caveated Terms and
Conditions. However, hard experience tells them that where there is policyholder choice, there is the potential for
the policyholder to get it wrong and subsequently regret their action. And whether real, imagined or constructed,
subsequent regret over an earlier benefit decision is meat and drink to the complaints industry. The Insurers
have been there before – and have no wish to go there again. Hence the restrictions.

Welcome to Bulletin 56 | July 2015



Technical Excellence | Bespoke Solutions | Quality Service

And what about the Trustees of Occupational Pension Schemes? Their problems are similar but more complex.
The scheme assets will often be held within insurance company arrangements and subject to the Insurers
administrative structure. Scheme Trustees can never offer either guidance or advice – but they must try to
accommodate member requests for accessibility. 

Scheme Trustees are therefore well and truly stuck in the middle. Where a serving employee wishes to uplift their
scheme benefits – yet still remain in service with their Employer, the only route available to the Trustees will be to
transfer the Member out of the Scheme and transfer the value of the Member’s scheme account into a new
personal arrangement that their Member must first effect. From that new Personal Pension arrangement the
(former) Member could then take his benefits in whatever way he chooses. In short many schemes have not
been written and costed to provide the new flexibility.

Next there comes the problem of the Member’s ambition to re-enter scheme membership for the purpose of
additional benefit accrual and perhaps life assurance cover. Very few schemes were designed to accommodate
such in and out activity. This is understandable as historic legislation has consistently made the point that a
pension scheme should be just that – to provide benefits in retirement. For schemes where re-admission can be
managed, it could play havoc with admin and certainly push up scheme costs. Meanwhile who’s paying for the
advice on the merits of transfer, the establishment of the Personal Pension and the subsequent cash benefit
uplift? Finally, who’s accountable if at a later date the Member feels he shouldn’t have transferred after all?

So yes, pension freedoms are here – and early benefit uplift from Defined Contribution Occupational Pension
Schemes would meet our Chancellor’s full approval – but in reality it’s a procedural challenge, a compliance
conundrum and a Trustee nightmare!

Advice is the Key
Now, whilst George Osborne spoke proudly to MPs last month of his understanding that 60,000 people had now
used the new pension rules … and that “we on this side of the House believe we should trust people, who have
worked hard and saved hard, with those savings in retirement”, he also acknowledged the real life necessity “to
make sure people get the best advice, that the market responds and the companies up their game in helping
customers make use of these freedoms...”. 

It’s probably true that, at the moment, thousands are indeed “being denied pension freedom” but all that’s really
happening is a slow realisation of the complexity of many people’s accrued pension benefits, the multi-faceted
make-up of any single benefit structure – and the real-life need for the Member to recognise and value what’s
already in the bag. Once the Member has done that, they have a better chance of assessing the merits – and
demerits of making off with the funds! But to do this on your own is really quite a tall order – hence the need for
both guidance and advice. For those happy to be self-taught, guidance may, sometimes, be enough but for the
many who see the need for both a thorough understanding and peace of mind, good independent advice is
both essential and in the long run very cheap indeed. 

Geoffrey Stait
7 July 2015

The opinions expressed are those of the author. The material provided is for general information only and does not constitute
investment, tax, legal or other form of advice. You should not rely on this information to make (or refrain from making) any
decisions. Links to external sites are for information only and do not constitute endorsement. Always obtain independent
professional advice appropriate to your own particular circumstances.


